MINUTES OF SPARKWELL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 
Held on 12th February 2019 at Sparkwell Parish Hall

Present: Cllrs May, Taylor, Pearson-Bunt, Lee, Hughes, Peacham, Milford, Peacham and Ashley
Dawn Johnson (Clerk)

In attendance: Cllr John Hart (DCC), Cllr Keith Baldry (SHDC), Tamsyn Shute (Honeyshute Nursery) Coral Jones (Dartmoor Zoo), Dan Thomas (SHDC candidate)

Not in attendance: PC Dingley

Part 1 (Open to the Public)

017/19 	Apologies for Absence
Cllr Small and Cllr Blackler (SHDC)
Resolved that the apology be noted.

018/19	Agreement of the Agenda between Parts I and II.
Councillors noted that one item of business would be considered in Part II of the meeting.

019/19	Declarations of Interest 
There were no declarations of interest. 

020/19	Police Business 
No apology or report has been received.

021/19	District Councillors Business 
Apologies had been received from Cllr Blackler but he had supplied a report which the Clerk read out:
(a) There is a possibility that the Council tax will be increased by £5

(b) There is a report that there will be no TAP funds next year; this year is oversubscribed

(c) The Local Election will be held on 2nd May

(d) The Joint Local Plan will be adopted possibly in March

(e)  More Councils are coming on board to invest in the SW Mutual Bank

(f) The Budget Gap this year is likely to be £75000

(g) A new company is being appointed  to service and control parking machines

(h) Income and some expenditures for 2018/19:-
· Planning £849000
· Parking £3,026,000
· Trade waste £814,000
· Investments £123,000
· Follaton House rents £309,000.
· Recycling £645,000
· Overall savings £853,800
· S106 deposits £5.3m
· Earmarked Reserves £16,767,000.
· Costs of blue and clear bags £75,000
· Leisure  centres could cost £5.4m

(i) It is anticipated that about 450 houses will be built each year for next few years in the SHDC area

(j) Cllrs Ashley, May and Taylor have been sent an email from the officer dealing with Boringdon Camp 

(k) He has sent £500 to support the Parish Pump magazine.

Cllr Baldry reported:
(l) He is sceptical about the 450 houses per year as there were none this year 

(m) With regard to public conveniences, SHDC policy is that for one third there will be no change, one third are to be handed over to parish councils to run and one third will be pay on entry.  The exception is the conveniences in car parks in Bigbury on Sea and Slapton, they will not be pay on entry but the car parking fee will be increased which will cover the cost

(n) The TAP fund has finished.  It was only 3.6% over-subscribed.  He noted that there was no application from Sparkwell PC

(o) With regard to budget, council tax will be going up £5 pa for a Band D property.  There had been an unprecedented 39% reduction in government support over the last four years.  They had made savings but sadly have to put up council tax.  

(p) He introduced Dan Thomas to the PC who is standing for District Council election.   

Dan Thomas then introduced himself to PC.
Cllr Baldry and Dan Thomas left the meeting at 7.10pm

022/19	County Councillors Business 
Cllr Hart reported:
(a) He gave information on the budget at the January meeting.   It was announced today by media; he hoped it will go through cabinet on Friday and then full council next week. There is a 3.99% increase.  DCC has had to reduce its spending by £13M but was putting more into budget.  Children and Adult Services are getting an extra £13M each 

(b) DCC has been informed that there will be a mass protest on Friday over global warming.  100 people have registered to turn up

(c) Highways, he doesn’t have an answer on the points raised at last month’s meeting

(d) The TAP fund is ceasing because over last couple of years there has been difficulty with some parishes to get bids together.  The CTS fund and TAP fund will be pooled and will be on three levels – firstly grants of up to £500, second if you crowd fund then DCC will support, and the third will support parishes but they expect the parish to raise at least 25%.  Full information will be coming out once the budget has gone through.   Community groups will also be able to bid.  There will still be the locality fund of £10000 per year

(e) The extra £18.7M from Government for highways will be spent over the next couple of years.

Cllr May asked about the replacement marker for the bridge as the marker has now completely gone.  The flooding is getting progressively worse and doesn’t clear.   The problems on the other side of the bridge are also getting progressively worse.   Water is starting to build up on the way to Applethorn Slade off Langage Cross.   Drains were clogging up everywhere as they were not cleaned out often enough; it is years since they were cleared.  

Cllr Hart said that the parishes needed to help themselves.   On A38 side of the bridge the drains go into the fields but the farmers will not clear it out.  It was stated that the gullies are either partially and completely blocked which is a highways job.   Cllr May asked for Cllr Hart to chase up Highways as the problem had gone on long enough.

023/19	Open Forum 
(a) Wolf Update – Cllr Hart said that he had no news; the machinery had been taken away which suggests that the mine’s future is very limited.   There will need to be a decision taken on the expectations of it ever opening again and if not, then some form of reinstatement needs to take place for which there is a bond.   
Cllr Peacham had been informed that the bond is in the sum of £14.6M and expires next year.   If the time does expire then the bond is to be handed back to Wolf in 2020.   Cllr Hart stated that something had to be sorted in February 2019 as the insurances lapse.   Cllr Hart will double check as this information is different from what he has been told him; he believed that it was a DCC requirement to have the bond but Cllr Peacham said it was required by the land owner but that DCC has control of the bond.

Rumours were abound including that Hargreaves are going to knock the plant down but dig, blast and stockpile.  Cllr Hart said that Hargreaves are taking their machinery off site which seems to indicate they have ceased looking at it.

Cllr Pearson-Bunt said it was important to understand what is going to happen so we  can we ensure that the reinstatement bond does not get lost.   There is a need to protect the countryside and people and that no pollutants get out.   She hopes that site will be re-beautified.

Environmental work (pumping) has to be kept going until the final decision is made.  

If the bond is time limited then it would be a good idea to have a local liaison group meeting scheduled so we can ask the questions.  

Cllr Hart suggested that the PC write to Sue Penaluna at DCC asking for a meeting of the liaison committee to have a brief of where everyone is.  The meeting should include the Environment Agency.   

Action – Clerk to draft a letter and send to Chairman

Cllr Hart left the meeting at 7.40pm

It was agreed that the Planning agenda item (b) be brought forward as visitors to the meeting had come to discuss.

027/19	Planning 

Cllr Lee left the meeting for this item to be discussed.
(b) Planning Application Ref: 0012/19/FUL 
Applicant Name: Tamsyn Shute - Honeyshute Pre School 
Description: Siting of 4 x 40ft shipping containers which will be converted into a space suitable for a pre-school with electricity, water and waste connections 
Address: Dartmoor Zoological Park Sparkwell PL7 5DG

Coral Jones presented to the Council and explained that the zoo is trying to grow and expand its ethos about engaging the next generation.  They had a strong education output and were rated outstanding by the local council.   They now want to expand further by having a pre-school.   

Tamsyn Shute explained that she already ran a nursery in Eggbuckland.  She realised that the zoo is a wonderful place for children and was keen to create a partnership with the zoo.  There is one other zoo nursery in Marwell which has been hugely successful and a lot of research had shown that it is good for children.   Children who do not have access to the countryside will have the opportunity of attending.

Coral Jones explained that the proposal is very different to the current provision in Sparkwell and will provide a nature nursery to engage children outdoors.   It will get children from the city out into the countryside.  

The building will be sustainable.   They understand local concerns regarding traffic and said that the increase will be minimal as there will only be 16 children to start with although they can expand in the future.  They are looking at running a bus that can bus children in from Plymouth city centre.   The existing car park provision is sufficient so there would be minimal disruption.

Cllr May expressed concerns about the time of the traffic, would more be coming in at the same time as the other nursery and work and schools?   The nursery opening is earlier as parents need to get to work 8am and will miss the school traffic.  

Concern was expressed about taking children from the existing nursery but they said they will only be taking children aged 2 to 5.   There were lots of nurseries in Plymouth which are full so additional spaces are needed.   

Cllr Hughes said there had been previous applications for up to 50 students to be on site; Coral Jones confirmed this did not happen.

She explained that students already come from Duchy College and are bused in by college or local bus.   The environmental group, Grow for Good, rents some land and do a lot of work in education and grounds management with children excluded from schools and who cannot cope with mainstream education.   

Cllr Peacham asked whether the cost would be a premium over ordinary nurseries?  The Government funding sets the price although they can ask for optional contributions from parents.     They believed that it was a viable business model and the business is sustainable. 

They were aware of objections from expansion and increased traffic and this is why they believe it would be good to have a location to pick the children up from and bus them in.   Their target audience is from Plymouth so everyone will need to come into Sparkwell.   They had action plan to encourage car sharing and the long term plan is to have two mini buses that could collect and pick up.   

Cllr Pearson-Bunt reinforced the message about a shuttle bus and that it would be good if the proposal included this.

Concern was expressed over the demand for places.  The existing nursery is in the centre of the village and it would be dreadful if that nursery ended up closing as a result of the new nursery.   They said they are keen to work in partnership with the existing nursery.  The existing nursery is Montessori which is a specific want/need.   

Cllr May thanked Coral Jones and Tamsyn Shute for attending and they left the meeting at 8.05pm

There was then a discussion including:

· Reservations about the traffic and how many children will be walked up the hill
· Concerns regarding the existing nursery but understand the different approaches
· The owners of the existing nursery provision have expressed concerns
· Is it right in principle that buildings should be put in that area to provide a nursery for Plymouth, although the existing nursery pulls mainly from Plympton. Devon does not have a need for more nursery places
· It was a great initiative in making the countryside available to people who might not experience it otherwise
· The Council should encourage the plan for using shuttle buses
· The Primary school previously talked about a shuttle bus which did not happen and car sharing will not happen either 
· It would provide income for the zoo. 
· The zoo is unique enough environment to make it a wide catchment area meaning less competition for the Montessori
· The Parish Council cannot be protectionist, it needs to take the application on its merits.   

Resolved unanimously that the Council would say that it was an interesting project and the children involved would benefit from that type of education.   It should be subject to minimal use of transport to get the children in, and this should be mitigated with the use of shuttle buses.

Cllr Lee returned to the meeting.

024/19 	Minutes 
Councillors considered the minutes of the previous meeting. 
Resolved unanimously that the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 15th January be approved. 

025/19	Matters Arising
(a) Minute No 126/18 – Flooding on roads in the Parish.  
Cllr Peacham explained that to put forward a scheme, we need to identify the land owner and talk to them to see if it is feasible.  Only then could a report be put DCC.
Action – Cllr Peacham will carry out a Land Registry search to identify the land owner.

(b) Minute No 152/18 – Defibrillators 
The clerk had circulated a report on the provision of defibrillators at Hemerdon and Lee Mill.

Resolved unanimously to:
· Award the contract to Cardiac Science
· Apply to Cllr Hart for grants under the Locality Fund
· Apply to Cllr Baldry for a grant under the Sustainable Community Locality Fund
· Consider whether training is required as we have experienced people in the Parish who can deliver this – if this could reduce the price
· Install defib in Hemerdon in March 
· Install defib in Lee Mill in April
· Cllr May can install equipment and the work can be certified
Action – clerk to action

026/19	Annual Parish Residents Meeting 
The clerk had circulated a report regarding the Annual Parish Residents Meeting for March 2019.
Resolved that the meeting will take place on 12th March at 6.15pm to 7pm (subject to the room being available).   Ask County and District Councillors to deliver reports.   Provide refreshments.
Action – clerk to arrange

027/19	Planning 
(a) Planning Application Ref: 0062/19/FUL 
Applicant Name: Mr Brand - Marquis Motorhomes & Caravans 
Description: Demolition of existing workshop/office building. 
Erection of office and workshop buildings, extension to vehicle display area and alteration to  existing access. 
Address: Marquis Devon Lee Mill Ivybridge PL21 9EE 

There was a discussion including:

· Cllrs Ashley and Taylor have carried out a site visit
· The proposal is to demolish all the existing buildings on the site and completely redesign providing a new workshop on the site behind which they own
· They will use the existing access
· Concern over the size of the buildings as they are slightly higher but they are routine buildings
· The new proposed location is better as it is on the boundary further away from the houses
· No heavy mechanical work will be carried out on the site   
· The biggest surprise is that the site is not being used for housing even though it had been identified in the joint local plan which was categoric that this was going to provide the housing for Lee Mill
· The joint local plan is not yet adopted and these plans are going in
· Concern if this site is not going to be used for housing, then where will they build in houses in Lee Mill
· Apparently there was no discussion with the land owners on the inclusion of the site in the joint local plan
· In principle the Council does not object but there is the joint local plan issue
· There was an opportunity to put a cycle and pedestrian route through to New Park Road and enhance the existing national cycle route
· It is proposed to double the number of jobs

Resolved that although the Parish Council is surprised that this site has not come forward as proposed in the Joint Local Plan, it will support the application subject to the provision of safe access and the opportunity to enhance the national cycle route.   

028/19	Road & Snow Warden 
Cllr Peacham reported that the two salt bins belonging to DCC are both full and have always been full, despite reports on Facebook.   The two bins in Birchland Way belong to the housing association and these were empty.  Cllr Peacham has however put salt in those bins and it was agreed that Cllr Peacham will fill these when needed even though it is the responsibility of the housing association.  A resident has said that they would be prepared to spread the salt in Birchland Way if the Parish Council provided a manual spreader (expected to cost between £30-£50).   
Resolved unanimously to agree to fund the purchase of the manual spreader.
Action – Cllr Peacham will purchase and deliver to the resident 

029/19 	Chairman’s Business 
(a) A resident of Lee Mill had asked Cllr May to look at the wall alongside the pavement on Plymouth Road opposite the filling station to the bus stop opposite the Westward Inn.  Stones have been taken off the top and placed back on which means they are not cemented and this could be a risk to people walking on the pavement 
Action – Clerk to contact Nick Colton at DCC to bring to their attention.

(b) Somebody has got in to the village hall (Sparkwell) and has been switching the heaters off, taking fuses, broken the fire door and a window.  There is a request for funds from the Parish Council to help pay for a security system. 
Action – clerk to email the parish hall to ask what the Police have advised, whether the locks have been changed and what other measures have been taken to prevent it happening again.

(c) There have been complaints about the state of the car park (potholes)   
Action – clerk to email the parish hall to ask what plans there were to repair the potholes in the car park.   

(d) Election – the Clerk circulated the timetable for the election as well as posters to be put up in prominent places and an advert for the Parish Pump and Facebook.  The maximum number of councillors is 11 and the minimum is 3.

030/19	Correspondence 
The Clerk reported:
(a) Holland Road & Kingsway, Sparkwell) (No Waiting at Any Time) Amendment Order – (circulated)
(b) Vegetation clearing A38 westbound at Smithaleigh (circulated) – Started 4 February 2019, continuing until 23 February 2019 with lane closures in place overnight 8pm to 6am.  In preparation of work to be carried out later in the year.

031/19	Finance 
(a) to consider budget analysis report and bank reconciliation for December 2018 (circulated)
Resolved unanimously that the reports be approved
(b) Six monthly bank reconciliation verification by Cllr Hughes on 23/01/2019

(c) Venton noticeboard
The clerk explained that we cannot have an aluminium board as that has to have a lock.  It needs to be oak so the total cost which includes board, posts, installing is £952.00 (there are funds available in the current year).  She had obtained a further quote from another company and their cost to supply an aluminium non-locked board  £1029.69 plus VAT and installing.
Resolved unanimously to award the contract to Notice-It Ltd for an oak board.

(d) Bus shelter cleaning quotes for Lee Mill.  It had previously been discussed that the bus shelter on the A38 slip gets very muddy from the heavy lorries.   The PC currently pays £230 pa for monthly cleaning of that shelter and the one by the Westward Inn.   The Clerk had obtained pricing to increase the cleaning of the A38 shelter.
Resolved unanimously that the PC would continue with monthly cleaning of the Shelter opposite Westward Inn monthly (£120 pa) and increase cleaning of the shelter on slip road to fortnightly at £7.50 per fortnight.
[bookmark: _GoBack]Action – clerk to contact the window cleaner with a letter confirming terms.

(e) VAT claim of £227.85 has been submitted.

032/19	Payments and Receipts 
(a) Receipt £108.98 from Newnham Solar Fund – settlement of invoice for Clerk time
(b) Payments list (circulated)
Resolved unanimously that this report be approved.

033/19	Date of next meeting 
The next meeting will be held on the 12th March 2019 at 7pm at Sparkwell Parish Hall

Meeting closed at 9.42pm

This is a true and accurate record of the meeting

Signed ……………………………………………………………….

Name ………………………………………………………………..   Date …………………………………………..
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